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Information Sheet – The Sonoma Aquifer Storage and 
Recovery Pilot Test 
 

A pilot project for water supply technology known as Aquifer Storage and Recovery 
(ASR) is underway in the City of Sonoma.  ASR generally involves the storage of 
treated, high quality surface water in underground reservoirs, known as aquifers, 
during wet periods when surface water supplies are plentiful. The stored water can be 
used in summer months or during droughts.  While the Sonoma project is the first ASR 
water supply approach in the North Bay region, it has been successfully applied to 
improve resiliency and sustainability of water resources in many other areas 
throughout the world.   

The pilot test involves several cycles of recharge, storage, and recovery of drinking 
water through a confined aquifer system of the geologic formation known as Sonoma 
Volcanics, underlying the City of Sonoma.  The source of the drinking water used for 
the pilot test is the Sonoma County Water Agency’s (Water Agency) Russian River 
Riverbank Filtration facility (the same water delivered to the taps of residents in the 
City of Sonoma).  Approximately 11 acre-feet (equivalent to 3.5 million gallons) of 
drinking water will be recharged into the aquifer, stored, and recovered via the new 
Test Well #6A located at 150 First Street West in the City of Sonoma, adjacent to the 
Sonoma Veterans Memorial Hall. 

The overall objective of the pilot project is to verify and empirically determine 
specific hydrogeologic and water-quality factors. If the project is successful, next 
steps are a technical and economic viability assessment of ASR technology in the 
region.  If deemed feasible, the pilot project results could be used to complete 
environmental documentation and design for a full scale or permanent ASR project in 
the region.  Results from the pilot project will also provide information on the 
technical feasibility for ASR in Sonoma Valley to other local agencies, including the 
Valley of the Moon Water District and the Sonoma Valley Groundwater Sustainability 
Agency (GSA).   

Background 
In 2013, the Water Agency, City of Sonoma, and other local partners, including the 
cities of Rohnert Park and Cotati, Valley of the Moon Water District, and the Town of 
Windsor conducted a feasibility study for a regional groundwater banking program 
(Groundwater Banking Feasibility Study) to investigate the viability of enhancing the 
conjunctive management of surface water and groundwater resources. 

Conceptually, the groundwater banking program would involve the diversion and 
transmission of surplus Russian River water produced at existing drinking water 
production facilities during wet weather for storage in aquifers beneath the Santa 
Rosa Plain and/or Sonoma Valley.  The stored water would then be available for 
subsequent recovery and use during dry weather or emergency situations.   
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The need for a groundwater banking in Sonoma Valley is apparent from declining 
groundwater levels, including in the vicinity of the City of Sonoma where groundwater 
level declines have ranged from 20 to 30 feet over the past 15 years.  Based on 
findings from the 2013 Groundwater Banking Feasibility Study, site-specific 
evaluations of several existing wells deemed suitable for pilot-scale Aquifer Storage 
and Recovery (ASR) testing (including the City’s Well #6) were proposed. The primary 
purpose of the Sonoma Test Well #6a ASR Pilot Test is to demonstrate recharge well 
hydraulics and operational performance of the well, and to monitor potential water-
quality changes and the local aquifer hydraulic response to recharge.   

Scope and Potential Impacts 
The pilot ASR program will require approximately four to five months and began in 
early March.  The testing program is being conducted under a permit issued by the 
San Francisco Bay Regional Water Quality Control Board, which has regulatory 
authority over the water quality aspects of the pilot study. 

The test program generally consists of a preliminary one-day pre-test, followed by 
three repeated steps (or “cycles”), with each step of greater duration and/or 
capacity.  The amount of water recharged during these cycles varies from 500,000 
gallons to 1.5 million gallons. Aquifer storage periods will range from less than one 
day (for the pre-test) to 30 days before the water is recovered by pumping the well.   

During the pilot test, extensive monitoring of groundwater levels and water quality 
will be performed both at the test site and at nearby City-owned wells.  Based on 
analysis of available data and information, potential changes in water quality in the 
aquifer are not expected to extend more than 110 feet from the test well and would 
not affect any privately-owned wells, the nearest of which is approximately 1,000 
feet away. 

Groundwater-level fluctuations during the testing program in the vicinity of the test 
site are anticipated to be less than those normally experienced from the standard 
seasonal operation of the City’s municipal wellfield and are also projected to include 
beneficial increases in groundwater levels of up to five feet to within 2,000 feet of 
the testing site. Well owners within the 2,000 feet radius of the testing well are 
encouraged to contact the Water Agency if they would like their well to be monitored 
during the pilot project. 

Water recovered during the testing will be released to a drainage ditch along First 
Street West. No changes in water quality associated with the testing program will be 
experienced by City of Sonoma residents. 

For more information, contact Marcus Trotta, (707) 547-1978 or 
Marcus.Trotta@scwa.ca.gov or go to http://www.scwa.ca.gov/svgroundwater 
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